NORTH BROWARD HOSPITAL DISTRICT
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ 

REGULAR MEETING
Broward Health Corporate
Spectrum Site: 

1700 NW 49 Street
Fort Lauderdale, Florida

April 19, 2017 – 4:30 p.m.
Immediately following the March Board meeting.

MINUTES

The Regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the North Broward Hospital District was held at 4:30 p.m. on April 19, 2017 immediately following the March Board meeting at Broward Health Corporate, Spectrum Site; 1700 NW 49 Street, Suite 150, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Notice of this meeting is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT I.  The official Agenda for this meeting, as presented for the consideration of the Board, is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT II.  Original registration sheets listing attendees, as well as those who wished to address the Board, are attached to the official Minutes on file in the Board of Commissioners’ office.

Chair Rodriguez called the meeting to order at 4:31 p.m.
ROLL CALL

Commissioners:
Present:
Commissioner Rocky Rodriguez – Chair


Commissioner Christopher Ure – Vice Chair

Commissioner Linda Robison – Secretary/Treasurer
Commissioner Beverly Capasso– Board Member
Commissioner Steven Wellins – Board Member
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Commissioner Beverly Capasso.
Commissioner Ure asked Chairman Rodriguez if the Chairman would accept adding to the Discussion Agenda the approval of Scott Porter to the Audit Committee, as an Independent Member, subject to the new Governance Committee requirements and vetting.  Chairman Rodriguez advised Commissioner Ure that there is a process to go through and it would be inappropriate to do that at this time.   The process needs to be followed and transparency is of the utmost importance.  Commissioner Ure asked if someone could inform him of what the process is.  General Counsel stated that the vetting process, at a minimum, would be having the conflict of interest and any other forms completed and vetted by the Chief Ethics Officer, Carlos Perez-Irizarry, as well as any other vetting process that either the Audit Committee or Governance Committee would recommend.  Chairman Rodriguez stated that there has been no process for bringing in members that could be found and there is nothing in the Bylaws stating they should be paid.   
The Chairman asked if General Counsel had been working the process.  Ms. Barrett advised that she had been but the first step is to get the general concept changed in the Charter.  She then advised that she and Mr. Perez-Irizarry would then determine what would be a fair process on the selection and vetting.  
Commissioner Ure inquired as to where the applicants are applying.  Chairman Rodriguez thought there were five or six names; however, Ms. Barrett indicated she believes there are three applicants but was not sure who was collecting the names.  Commissioner Ure wants to be clear that they have been without one independent member for one year since the resignation of Andrew Tripoli.  Chairman Rodriguez informed Commissioner Ure that meetings can still be held as there would still be a quorum with the other members.  

RECOGNITION OF SHINING STARS - The following employees were recognized as the 4th quarter Shining Stars: Anish Alexander, Assistant Nurse Manager, 4 West BHCS; Judith Moskowitz, RN Pediatric Monitoring BHMC; Marie Forges, Night Unit Secretary, Emergency Department BHN; Karen Johnson, RN Gold Coast Hospice, CHS; Bonita Boyer, Inpatient Coding Specialist, Health Information Management, BHIP and Exzavia Pearson, Family Support Worker, CDTC.
COMMENTS FROM AUDIENCE:  There were no comments from the audience.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

1.
Request approval of the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Commissioners held on March 27, 2017.
It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Robison:
THAT THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS HELD ON MARCH 27, 2017 BE APPROVED AS AMENDED; Ms. Wing to remove Sheela VanHoose from the roll as an attendee.

Motion carried unanimously.
MEDICAL COUNCIL AGENDA

2.
BROWARD HEALTH NORTH
Dr. Hoffberger informed every one of the unexpected passing of Dr. Jose Villaba who was an infectious disease consultant and had worked at all of the Broward Health facilities with the exception of Broward Health Medical Center.  He said Dr. Villaba will be missed by staff and the community.
Dr. Darren Hoffberger, Chief of Staff of Broward Health North, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations; Allied Health Staff Additions, Changes Reappointments and Resignations and Community Health Services Reappointments and Resignations.

It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Wellins:          

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH NORTH’S MEDICAL COUNCIL --ITEMS 2 (A-C):

A.
Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


B.
Allied Health Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


C.
Community Health Services Reappointments and Resignations

Motion carried unanimously.

3.
BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT

Dr. Howard Lewkowitz provided the following update:
· BHIP held a very successful Doctors’ Day luncheon on April 4th.  Dr. Lewkowitz expressed his thanks on behalf of the Medical Staff to Administration, Alice Taylor, Barry Gallison and Teresa Colaluca.  Over 110 physicians on staff attended the Bollywood themed luncheon.

· On April 18th, the Medical Staff held its annual meeting. In keeping with the tradition, the Medical Staff recognized two high school students from Blanche Ely High School who are in their medical program or at least pursuing medical careers.  Each student was required to submit an essay.  Out of 16 essays, two students were selected and each received a $2,500 educational scholarship.   

Dr. Howard Lewkowitz, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Imperial Point, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Changes and Additions; and Allied Health Reappointments.


Dr. Lewkowitz advised the Board that there is a change to the BHIP Medical Council’s request.  He advised the Board that new applicant, Essie Kueberuwa Yates, will not be going through C&Q until the May meeting and needs to be removed from the April report.


It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Robison:           


THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT’S MEDICAL COUNCIL -- ITEMS 3 (A-D), AS AMENDED.  
A. Medical Staff Changes and Additions

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health Changes and Additions

D. Allied Health Reappointments


Motion carried unanimously.
4.
BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS 
Dr. Guy Zingaro, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Coral Springs, also acknowledged the passing of Dr. Villaba.  Dr. Zingaro shared that he had practiced at the same hospital as Dr. Villaba’s father who was a gastroenterologist.  He will be missed.

Dr. Zingaro reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Changes and Additions; and Allied Health Reappointments. 
It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Robison:           


THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS MEDICAL COUNCIL -- ITEMS 4 (A-D):

A. Medical Staff Changes and Additions 

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health Changes and Additions
D. Allied Health Reappointments

Motion carried unanimously.
5.
BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER

Dr. Louis Yogel, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Medical Center, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Allied Health Changes and Additions; Community Health Services Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Reappointments; and Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointments.

It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Robison:          

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER’S MEDICAL COUNCIL-- ITEMS 5 (A-F):



A.
Medical Staff Changes and Additions



B.
Allied Health Changes and Additions



C.
Community Health Services Changes and Additions



D.
Medical Staff Reappointments



E.
Allied Health Reappointments



F.
Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointments

Motion carried unanimously.
INTERIM CEO REPORT – Kevin Fusco 
Mr. Fusco recognized Dr. Hoffberger and thanked him for his service as Chief of Staff at Broward Health North.  He also recognized Charlotte Mather who did a fantastic job in the organization of the trip to Tallahassee and keeping them on the right track.  
· Mr. Fusco announced that the Florida State Senate passed Senate Resolution 1068 recognizing BHMC’s trauma center for the excellent service to Florida.   Broward Health was recognized for the excellent care and heroic efforts put forth by the physicians and staff at BHMC who cared for 54 victims following the January 6th mass shooting at the Ft. Lauderdale/Hollywood International Airport.
· Dr. Ivan Puente, one of the trauma surgeons, attended the ceremony on behalf of Broward Health’s Trauma Center.  A couple of nurses were invited to attend as well but were unable to appear due to technical issues with their flights.
· On February 27th, BHN welcomed State Representative George Moraitis who was given a tour of the hospital.  He toured the new Emergency Department as well as other departments. 

Mr. Fusco advised the Board that each of BH’s facilities offer world-class care and have been recognized by independent organizations and experts on an excellent level of care.  Some of the achievements from the last couple of months are:

· BHIP was named by the American Holistic Nurses Association as the 2017 Institutional Excellence and Holistic Practice Award.
· BHMC Comprehensive Cancer Center was included in South Florida’s Business Journal’s list of top Florida Cancer Centers.

· The Aetna Institute of Quality designated BHMC as an Institute of Quality for total joint replacement.  Institute of Quality facilities show excellence in care and commitment to continuous improvement.  They also offer exceptional value, high quality and high valued care.

· BHCS’s Dr. Wong assisted with the creation of the new Critical Asthma Pathway.  As a direct result, there has been an improvement in length of stay and readmissions.  This project was recognized at the Nursing Consortium of South Florida and will be recognized at the Society of Pediatric Nurses National Conference.

· BHN’s new ER lobby officially opened on March 21st and the Emergency Department project is now completed.

· BHCS’s south tower expansion is well underway with a projected completion date of June 25, 2018.

Mr. Fusco also wanted everyone to know that the assessment which was requested by the Board for him to conduct in December was completed by Kaufman Hall.  Kaufman Hall was engaged to perform a rapid assessment to identify opportunities to position BH for improved strategic and financial success.   He indicated BH must continue to improve so it can reinvest, grow, succeed and provide optimal community support.  Mr. Fusco has worked closely with Kaufman Hall over the last three months as they completed an organizational market and financial assessment of the health system.  They interviewed over 50 key stakeholders from across the organization; they vetted and validated cost and revenue improvement findings with feedback from senior leaders; and developed a roadmap of how Broward Health can turn identified opportunities into improvement results.  Mr. Fusco went on to say that among Kaufman Hall’s findings was that Broward Health is an essential community resource and strong provider of care for all in a vibrant and growing community.  There are areas of high performance and low cost and, similar to most health systems, there are both strategic and operational opportunities to enhance Broward Health’s delivery of community services.  Mr. Fusco indicated Kaufman Hall had shared with him their comprehensive analysis which includes the detailed road map of implementation and realization of the identified improvement opportunities.  Mr. Fusco indicated that Kaufman Hall discussed all of this with each of the Commissioners individually with the exception of Commissioner Wellins. He then went on to introduce Jim Blake and Dawn Samaris from Kaufman Hall who gave a detailed presentation of the assessment. 
Commissioner Ure questioned Kaufman Hall’s initial target of just over 5% being below what they identified as the total range.  He wanted to know if the initial target is part of Tier 1 with the idea that achieving something within the parameters of the ranges is a follow on.  Mr. Blake stated that in working with others around the country, they have found that you want to have success leading to success and they think the appropriate target within the overall opportunity of 5% is very achievable within the next two years.  They also believe that as Broward Health moves further on, there will be additional opportunities as well.  Mr. Blake went on to say that they are “setting a floor, not a ceiling;” both in terms of cost but also in revenue enhancement and indicated some of the revenue enhancement will take longer.
Commissioner Ure also inquired as to what it entails when they start talking about organizational changes.  Mr. Blake stated that with platform changes, the two most immediate things are operating more as a system and organizational structure which means providing the right information to the right place at the right time; in terms of organization.  Another platform issue, which they believe is immediate, is taking and building a Comprehensive Results Management office which will help in achieving targeted benefits.
Commissioner Wellins inquired as to what the time frame is for the implementation for Tiers 1 and 2.  He also wanted to know if Kaufman Hall was engaged to complete all of the Tiers or if it was an extension of their existing contract.   Mr. Fusco stated that Kaufman Hall was engaged to do the initial assessment which is Tier 1; however, when they came in and did their evaluation, they received some initial support on Managed Care which is in Tier 2.  Mr. Fusco advised Commissioner Wellins that Tier 1 is the immediate opportunity and that is the 5% they are representing.  The other Tiers would be additional opportunities down the road with Tier 4 being a ways out.  Commissioner Wellins asked whether that would require another Engagement Letter or contract.  Mr. Fusco advised that the only engagement Broward Health has with Kaufman Hall is for the assessment and that engagement has been completed.

Commissioner Ure asked Kaufman Hall how moving forward with Tier 1 would impact the CEO search.  Mr. Blake stated it would be a positive impact.  It will point out to any future candidates the opportunities that are here and how to achieve them so they can move forward. 
Commissioner Wellins asked Mr. Blake if, in his experience in the past, when making organizational management changes, had he experienced a time when a CEO search would be in place and how that would impact the potential pool of candidates?  Commissioner Wellins inquired if there is another hospital system similar to Broward Health and what that impact has been.  Mr. Blake indicated they have had similar experiences.  In situations of improvement, it is not uncommon to have interim people in place during those changes.  In terms of the overall roadmap, Mr. Blake indicated that they were very careful about staging and that is one of the reasons for the Tiers.  Tiers 2, 3 and 4 would be Tiers where BH would want the permanent CEO in place; Tier 1 can be moved forward with today.   Commissioner Wellins’ understanding  was that Tier 1 would not have an impact but the other Tiers, if implemented, would be done when a permanent CEO is in place so that that person could have a role.  Mr. Blake clarified that it would also include parts of Tier 2.  He stated that the ultimate goal in terms of having the four (4) Tiers and moving forward is that everything cannot be done at once.  He went on to say that Managed Care is something that should be addressed now.   The plan that was developed takes into account more strategic matters that would be phased later.
Commissioner Wellins feels that he is at a disadvantage in evaluating Kaufman Hall’s assessment since he has not had the opportunity to meet with them. 
Commissioner Robison believes now that BH has implemented a plan that tackles the operational issues that go hand in glove with compliance issues, gears up immediately for the CEO search, and with the implementation of Tier 1, that these things are all positive, at least through her discussions with the government.  She feels very strongly with moving forward with the CEO search and the implementation of Tier I with an understanding of what goes into Tier 2.   She also believes that there are opportunities where Kaufman Hall’s expertise can be utilized. Commissioner Robison recommended that BH gear up for the CEO search and not wait until BH can improve itself by 5% because she does not believe without the operational changes, it can be done.
Commissioner Ure added the fact that BH has engaged Kaufman Hall and now has a plan to move forward, sends a very positive message to the OIG, CEO candidates and Moody’s, BH’s rating agency.   He strongly believes that BH needs something bold that they are working toward and is starved for leadership that can give direction and a purpose.  He also feels that the other part of the audience here today would view BH not moving forward as a negative.  To have Mr. Fusco and the rest of the leadership group result in a stalemate would be sending the wrong message internally.
Chairman Rodriguez feels very strongly that it is the Board’s responsibility as Commissioners to do the CEO search without involving Kaufman Hall.  This is something that he will address under the CEO Search agenda item. 
Commissioner Wellins believes there are two agenda items.  Whether or not this Commission votes to start a CEO search or not is in his mind, irrelevant at this time.  Commissioner Wellins feels that what Kaufman Hall is presenting is a major undertaking which could have long term effects for BH.  As a new Commissioner, he has not had an opportunity to spend any time with Kaufman Hall to really understand what is being recommended and he feels strongly that it would be unfair for him not to have that opportunity.  Commissioner Wellins said meeting is something he can “do very quickly.” 
Commissioner Robison agreed that Commissioner Wellins should be afforded the opportunity to meet with Kaufman Hall.   She questioned if, subject to Commission Wellins’ meeting, some type of general authorization could be given to Mr. Fusco to work with Kaufman Hall to come up with a proposal for Tier 1 and possibly hold a Special Meeting before May for Mr. Fusco and Legal to work together to either come to a conclusion to work with Kaufman Hall or look for alternatives; although, she does not see a lot of alternatives.  She believes operational, management, government and structural changes are all key to making this work.  They have to go with a CEO search and she sees no reason why they cannot be done concurrently.   
Commissioner Ure believes that a motion should be made to have Mr. Fusco work out some form of an Engagement Letter with Kaufman Hall designed to implement the plan that they have proposed and to come back to the Board with that engagement letter for approval.    He also hoped that Commissioner Wellins would have had time to meet with Kaufman Hall and be in a position to vote.  Commissioner Ure would move to do this. 
Commissioner Wellins asked General Counsel if, after he meets with Kaufman Hall and gets a better understanding of what they are recommending, there is a procedure by which they can call for a Special Board meeting to address the matter of an engagement with Kaufman Hall.  Ms. Barrett advised that a Special Board meeting can be called with five days’ notice and a stated purpose.  Commissioner Wellins would be comfortable with that once he has had an opportunity to meet with Kaufman Hall.
Commissioner Ure stated that he would amend his motion authorizing Mr. Fusco to work with Kaufman Hall to prepare an Engagement Letter, to include convening a Special Meeting of this Board for next week.  Ms. Barrett suggested that a week is too soon to have everything done.  Commissioner Wellins inquired whether they can amend the amendment to say that the meeting could take place sometime within the next three weeks or sooner, as schedules and work product allow. Ms. Barrett stated that the amendment can be amended. Commissioner Ure accepted Commissioner Wellins’ amendment.

Commissioner Ure withdrew his previous motion.  He then moved to authorize Mr. Fusco to work with the appropriate people, including Kaufman Hall, to put an Engagement Letter in place with Kaufman Hall for Board approval.  That Board approval will be the agenda item for a Special Board meeting which will be scheduled sometime between now and the next three weeks.  
Commissioner Wellins amended the motion to not put the Engagement Letter in place but to draft the Engagement Letter for review by the Board prior to execution.  
Commissioner Robison feels that it is more than just an engagement letter.  It is an addendum for ranges of Tiers 1, 2, 3 and 4.  Ms. Barrett stated that the original Kaufman Hall agreement has been completed.  It will not be an amendment but a new agreement setting forth Tiers 1, 2, 3, and 4.
Commissioner Robison feels that until the Board looks at all the things that go into the various Tiers, they may find that some cannot be stopped and that some are ongoing.  She feels that Mr. Fusco should be authorized to work with Legal, Kaufman Hall, management, and possibly the Auditors, to figure out what best proposal and range of alternatives Kaufman Hall can present to the Board.  Commissioner Robison does not think a motion is necessary but just an authorization or instruction for Mr. Fusco to explore the most expedient, effective range of alternatives for a proposal for the consultants to present to the Board.

Commissioner Wellins believes that the Board is at the point where Kaufman Hall has completed the work on their original contract.  Now, the Board is thinking about Tiers 2, 3, and 4.  Kaufman Hall will need for the Board to engage them in an Action Plan that defines their role and the activities and personnel that will be involved in implementing Tier 1- then Tier 2 and so on, assuming the Board approves those ranges of plans.    Commissioner Wellins feels that the Board is going to need a draft letter from Mr. Fusco and the General Counsel’s Office engaging Kaufman Hall for each of the steps that the Board may want to potentially consider, with the option so that they can select and approve those options as they go along.   He does not believe that the Board wants to have a draft engagement letter that would include Tiers 1, 2, 3 and 4 when the Board has not yet hired a CEO.  Commissioner Wellins feels that the Board needs separate engagement letters; Tier 1 being the most critical but they can also work on Tier 2 at the same time.  The Board needs to know from Kaufman Hall what the activities are that they are going to provide and what that cost will be to the District. Commissioner Wellins hopes that they will have a CEO in place to help implement Tiers 2, 3 and 4.  He would like to see this done in an organized fashion so the Board does not spend a lot of time and money on things they may or may not do.  He would also like the engagement letter to include time lines and implementation dates.
Commissioner Wellins asked if there was a motion on the floor.  Ms. Barrett stated that there was but it was not seconded.  General Counsel then advised that there was no second to the first motion made by Commissioner Ure and it was no longer necessary to have a motion.  A motion is not needed to authorize Mr. Fusco and the General Counsel’s Office to work with Kaufman Hall on Tiers, steps and options within Tiers, with time frames and costs to bring back at a Special Meeting to occur within the next three weeks.
Mr. Fusco feels it is important for the Board to make a statement that the rating agencies can get behind because it has a potential impact for Broward Health. Commissioner Robison then seconded the motion.  Commissioner Robison said “it is not the right motion but a motion is needed.” Chairman Rodriguez asked that the motion be repeated.  Ms. Barrett stated that the motion as it stands, is long and convoluted and needs to be restated.  Commissioner Ure withdrew his motion.  Ms. Barrett advised the motion had already been seconded. Commissioner Wellins stated the Chairman needs to call the question and if it does not pass, then present the new motion and simplify it and move forward.  He then again suggested the Chairman call the question.
At this time, Chairman Rodriguez read a statement advising the Board why he would not be supporting the Kaufman Hall project.   Below is a brief summary:
· He supported Kaufman Hall to conduct a 60-day assessment of the District; however, that has transformed into a non-budgeted, multi-million dollar expense.
· He feels the process has not been properly vetted and lacks transparency.

· Kaufman Hall continues to tell the Chairman and staff that they are needed because BH will not find a CEO for at least 18 months.
· He feels that it would be highly unethical and inappropriate for a company who was drafting a new organizational Corporate Structure to participate in the selection of a CEO or other high level administrative positions.

· Kaufman Hall continues to tell the Board that they do not want to manage, but rather, just give advice and teach; however, they are eager to recommend and support those who will manage.

Chairman Rodriguez feels that Governor Scott sent them here to lead and protect the public trust of this safety net and not to relinquish their responsibilities to others.  If the Board approves this non-transparent and obscure multi-million dollar project, they will be neglecting their duties and the Governor will be blamed for their irresponsible actions.  Chairman Rodriguez urged his colleagues to vote “no” on the Kaufman Hall project.   Attached to the minutes is Chairman Rodriguez’s prepared full statement.
Commissioner Ure could not disagree more vehemently but appreciates the time Commissioner Rodriguez took to put his statement together.  He stated he personally feels this is the right thing to do.  
Commissioner Robison sees this as two entirely different things.  She is not in favor of Kaufman Hall giving them candidates either; however, she is in favor of them doing what they do well in the standpoint of helping Broward Health with what is traditional in systems of this size.  She sees this differently than searching for a CEO and believes that search needs to begin as soon as possible.  She suggested that maybe it needs to be done through a committee and had no problem with a three person committee being formed to produce and find the best CEO candidates and bring them back to the Board.   Commissioner Robison also pointed out the various open and interim positions throughout the system and feels BH needs help and guidance and sees that help coming from a consultant.  The idea of a consultant is not hiring a management company but to do what they are authorized to do.
Commissioner Wellins stated that although he has not yet had the chance to vet the Kaufman Hall document, he does know from working with other organizations, working with management teams, and creating strategic plans to put something in place without its leadership selected and not allowing leadership the opportunity to choose their professional team to help manage an organization the size of Broward Health, would be an injustice to the citizens of Broward County, the State and everyone who supports this hospital through tax dollars, insurance and cash.  
Commissioner Wellins indicated that BH needs to be very smart about how this is done because in his opinion these are two different tracks.  The problem is that there is a motion on the floor that has been seconded, so it cannot be withdrawn.  The Board is now at a critical point.  The option is to vote the motion up or down and he still needs an opportunity to review Kaufman Hall’s recommendations.  He also believes that General Counsel and Mr. Fusco need an opportunity to work with Kaufman Hall to draft a series of action plans that are targeted and will specify each step in the process.  At the same time,  if the Board decides to go forward with the CEO search, the next agenda item, that is a separate track that is critical to implementing anything they wanted to do here.  If an attempt is made to hire a CEO after this process is engaged, there may be a limit to the pool of people willing to come in.  If BH is going to hire a CEO, it would be selling itself short if they do not allow that person to be part of the process. Commissioner Wellins strongly believes that this is the most transparent and the only way to proceed from a proper governance standpoint.   All the Commissioners should be fully briefed and on the same level to understand it.  Two things can be done.  BH can start a CEO search and move forward with Kaufman Hall. The only way to move forward is a vote up or down. 
Chairman Rodriguez agreed with Commissioner Wellins’ comments.  He does not want to tie the hands of a CEO because they may want to bring in their own team or at least have a say in building their team.  But he also does not want Kaufman Hall to have anything to do with recruiting because it would be inappropriate.

Mr. Blake clarified that they had made a recommendation within their report that the CEO search should be restarted.  Kaufman Hall is not a recruitment firm so they do not do any recruiting of CEOs. That is BH’s role.
Commissioner Ure asked Mr. Blake to advise Commissioner Wellins of what approximately 5% means to this organization.  Mr. Blake indicated that it is approximately $60 million of operating costs annually.  Commissioner Ure inquired as to what Broward Health’s support is from the citizens of Broward County.  He was informed it is $136 million.  It was confirmed that this is on an annual basis.  

Commissioner Wellins stated that he feels that it is their job to do better than 5% but he thinks it is a realistic goal; however, he believes BH can excel. He agrees with Commissioner Ure that it is a significant number and that it is a positive commitment if they can say to the community that they are going to review these in a very diligent and quick manner and they are going to move forward to hire a qualified CEO.  He also thinks the rating agencies will look at that as a positive move by this District to improve its finances and its operations.  If BH does nothing or stalls the process and wastes time, that will not help.  Commissioner Wellins intends to be a positive influence on the Board and believes that both messages will be looked at positively.
Commissioner Wellins again asked for the Chair to call the question.

Roll was taken on Commissioner Ure’s motion.


Commissioner Rodriguez  

No


Commissioner Ure 


Yes


Commissioner Robison  

No


Commissioner Capasso   

No


Commissioner Wellins 

No

Motion failed.

Commissioner Wellins moved to authorize Kevin Fusco and the General Counsel, Lynn Barrett, to meet with Kaufman Hall to devise a series of action plans, step-by-step, according to Tier 1, Tier 2, Tier 3 and Tier 4.  Give time frames, approximate allocations and to give three weeks, if they can produce the work product, to come back at a Special Board meeting and revisit and vote on Tier 1, Tier 2, Tier 3 and Tier 4, individually and to include a three week time frame for Commissioner Wellins to meet with Kaufman Hall.  Commissioner Capasso seconded the motion.

Motion carried unanimously.

CEO SEARCH- Chairman Rocky Rodriguez 
Commissioner Rodriguez stated that the CEO search has been postponed for a variety of reasons.  The Chair does not feel that the District has the luxury of continuing to postpone this search any longer.  The Board owes it to the community and the staff to move forward.
Chairman Rodriguez wants to move as quickly as possible; therefore, he is recommending:  1) that the HR Committee no longer have responsibility for the CEO search; 2) he will create a Special Committee for the sole purpose of conducting the search; 3) members of that Committee will include: Commissioners Capasso and Wellins with Chairman Rodriguez serving as Chair; 4) the Human Resource Department will post the position.   He asked that HR remove the wording “all related industries” from the position description before posting and the posting will run for 30 days; and 5) all resumes will go through Carlos Perez-Irizarry, BH’s Ethics Officer, for vetting and all those qualified candidates will come back to the Committee so they can drill down to the top ten to six candidates and those candidates will then be submitted to the full Board for interviews.  
Chairman Rodriguez feels strongly that BH needs a CEO and someone who has had the experience of serving as a CEO for a healthcare system.

Commissioner Ure was a little confused at the Chair’s characterization.  He does not believe that the HR Committee was dragging their feet.  He mentioned that the Board voted unanimously two separate times to put the CEO search on hold.  The first time was when they were dealing with the significant and onerous task of responding under the requirements of the CIA; secondly, the Board voted to put the search on a permanent hold until they had the completed assessment from a management consulting firm which was to be engaged by Mr. Fusco.  
Commissioner Ure was disappointed that Chairman Rodriguez thought that he or anyone else on the Board was dragging their feet with regard to the CEO search.  He also reminded the Chair that the Board voted unanimously for staff to have input on the process but not control the process, since this position is a direct report to the Board.  Commissioner Ure strongly disagreed with the Chair’s recommendation to have staff vet the candidates before they come to the Board.
Chairman Rodriguez informed the Board and Commissioner Ure that staff has in the past always vetted the qualified candidates.  They eliminate those people who do not meet the qualifications. Chairman Rodriguez then referred to the two candidates who were vetted by Diversified, the firm that conducted the last CEO search, and stated he hopes they have been released.  He then asked General Counsel if Diversified’s contract had expired.  Ms. Barrett replied that it has expired. 
Commissioner Robison commented that part of the issue with holding off on the CEO search was trying to get an audit done, responding to investigations and trying to get BH’s compliance house in order.  She feels that BH does not have its compliance house in order yet but it has a much better story to tell now.  BH has a clean audit, there is a new audit underway for this year and it is now time to move forward.  
Commissioner Robison stated that everyone knows that when resumes are sent to the Board they become public so it is important to have someone vet those candidates to make sure that they meet the minimum requirements; Diversified did that.  It is also important that the Board makes sure that these candidates are willing to have their names made public.  Commissioner Robison feels this is a disorganized way to select a CEO but they have got to have some basic vetting before the Board makes those final determinations.
Commissioner Robison recalled some of the frustrations they had with Diversified. Candidates were brought to them who were not qualified and did not meet the minimum requirements for a CEO for an institution this size.  In Commissioner Robison’s mind, hiring a CEO is going to be the toughest job and she realizes that they are going to have to do a reorganization.  What she does not want is something that is not disclosed and fully vetted and to meet in the public and say “yes or no” to someone when they do not even know if they meet the basic qualifications.  She feels it is important that they move forward on getting the plan in place and to get the CEO search back on track immediately as well as working on the Kaufman Hall initiative at the same time.  If not, BH will not have a good story to tell and they will not be able to get confidence among their management team.   These two things need to be done in a methodical way.
Commissioner Wellins asked General Counsel if it is appropriate for them to engage an outside, independent, ethics vetting person where resumes would go to that person who is unaffiliated, unattached, and signs conflict of interest and non-disclosure documents.  That person would then vet the candidates based on the qualifications given to them by the CEO Committee as well as a background check.  The Committee will not know who the candidates are, thereby protecting the candidates until such time when the names are given to the Committee so that they can drill down to reach a reasonable number of candidates to be interviewed by the full Board.
Ms. Barrett stated that the Special Committee could engage an entity or person that would do the vetting and background checks.  The Special Committee could then be authorized to engage that entity or person.  That entity/person would then receive all resumes and narrow them down using the criteria set by the Special Committee.  Once the vetting and background checks are done on all the qualified candidates, a list would be given to the Special Committee.  Once that list is given to the Search Committee, those names become public.

Commissioner Wellins confirmed that when a candidate is told that they have met the qualifications and gone through the vetting process successfully, they will be given the opportunity to decide whether or not to have their name sent to the Special Committee because once the Committee receives their name, it then becomes public.   This way they are given the opportunity to protect their employment.  Ms. Barrett replied that that is correct.
Chairman Rodriguez asked for a motion to post the position.  He feels that the HR department already has the qualifications for the posting so a motion is needed to authorize HR to post the position.  However, the wording “related industries” must be deleted from the posting.  Chairman Rodriguez stated very strongly that he only wants candidates with CEO experience applying for this position.
Commissioner Wellins did not believe that the position could be posted tomorrow but it could be posted relatively quickly once certain things are done first.  He feels that they need to have General Counsel create a non-disclosure document to provide to the independent person who is going to do the vetting; the Committee needs to hire an outside, independent person/entity to do the vetting process; job qualifications need to be created; and it needs to be determined where and how those resumes are going to be received. Commissioner Wellins feels that once those things are finalized, then the position can be posted.  He also feels that this is something that should not take a long time.  He agrees that urgency is important but structure and process is important to make sure they do it right so they can hire a qualified CEO that will work for this District.  Commissioner Wellins cannot think of anything more important than doing this right.
Ms. Barrett indicated that the Special Committee could be authorized to do all of those things that Commissioner Wellins had stated.

Commissioner Wellins asked Chair Rodriguez if he could make a motion.
Chairman Rodriguez replied that he could.

Commissioner Wellins moved to authorize the Chairman to establish a CEO search committee comprising of three members appointed by the Chairman.  The purpose of this Committee is to clearly define the roles and responsibilities and qualifications of the next CEO for BH and then deliver those qualifications to the General Counsel to include in a non-disclosure document that will be provided to the ethics vetting consultant who the Committee hires to vet the candidates prior to their names being released to the Board.  Seconded by Commissioner Capasso.

Discussion on the motion:

For clarification, Ms. Barrett stated that the question would be that it would not really be the Committee hiring but authorizing that a Vetter be hired.  She asked Commissioner Wellins if he wanted to know who the Vetter is or who the vetting entity is or was he giving the authority to hire somebody similar to when Ms. Barrett hired the IT forensic expert?  If the Chief Ethics Officer and Mr. Fusco identify someone, would it need to come back to the Committee?  Ms. Barrett said “this is a question to make clear what the motion is and what the authority is.”
Commissioner Wellins thinks that that person or entity has to be free of all conflicts.

Ms. Barrett stated that would be part of the process and Mr. Perez-Irizarry is well-qualified to get down to the details of conflict so if that were part of the authority, then the system would hire the entity to be used by the Special Committee; not the Special Committee hiring the entity.

Commissioner Wellins feels that the recommendation should come back to the Committee and does not feel that staff should hire this person or entity because this person or entity is going to be accountable to the Board and will be bound by federal laws and laws of the State of Florida.   Their non-disclosure agreement is not only with the Board but with the District.  He feels it would be easy to identify that person or entity as long as they are free of conflicts.  Commissioner Ure agreed. 

Ms. Barrett asked if the Committee would want to have options.  Commissioner Wellins feels they should get two names for the Committee to choose from.

Chairman Rodriguez stated that he would like to get this process done as quickly as possible.

Commissioner Wellins asked if his motion should be broken out into two motions to make it simple.  If so, he would withdraw his motion. Ms. Barrett advised that the motion was seconded by Commissioner Capasso.

Commissioner Rodriguez called for the question and asked if there was any discussion on the motion.

Commissioner Ure was not sure what the motion was.

Ms. Barrett indicated that the motion states: three members of the Board will be appointed as a Special Committee.  Those Board Members are: Commissioners Capasso, Wellins and Rodriguez, who will serve as the Chair.  They will clearly define the roles and responsibilities, qualifications of the CEO and choose from a pool of two vetting persons or entities to which the resumes will be sent once posted, after the Committee has chosen the qualifications.

Commissioner Robison said “that is fine but she would like to have background checks done prior to the names being given to the Board.”  She recalled the issues they had with Diversified when candidates were presented to them without background checks. Commissioner Wellins stated it is a requirement before any candidates are presented to the Board.
Commissioner Wellins asked if they needed to establish a dollar amount for the contract to engage this person or entity.

Ms. Barrett stated that Mr. Persaud, Director of Purchasing, will get the best price of the vendors that are proffered to the Board.

Commissioner Capasso confirmed that this will be done along with the Ethics Officer, Mr. Perez-Irizarry and Mr. Fusco.  Ms. Barrett stated that it would also include Legal doing the legal part of the non-disclosure agreement.

Ms. Barrett reminded the Chair that there is a motion on the floor that was seconded.  A vote is now needed.

Chairman Rodriguez asked Ms. Wing to call for the vote. 



Chairman Rodriguez

yes




Commissioner Ure

yes




Commissioner Robison
yes




Commissioner Capasso
yes




Commissioner Wellins

yes

Motion passed unanimously.

CFO REPORT – Art Wallace
· Mr. Wallace informed the Board that they have a Letter of Agreement signed with Warren Averett for the 2017 audit.  Everything is in place and they will start May 1st.

· A conference call was held about three (3) weeks ago with Moody’s Investor Services. Participating in the call was Art Wallace, Kevin Fusco and Alex Fernandez.  Moody’s gave BH a laundry list of things that they wanted in terms of a punch list to get information back to them.  Everything they requested has been given to them.  Mr. Wallace is anticipating that they will be going to Committee next Wednesday, April 26, 2017.  Once they go to Committee they will send BH a draft report of their findings and decisions and BH will have two hours to review it and send any changes back to them.  Later on in the day, the document will become public.
· BH has been very busy working on the fiscal year 2018 budget.  They have gone through each of the departments within the Corporate Offices and support services, physician division and several of the hospitals.  They should be finishing the first phase in the next week or so.  Mr. Wallace stated that after hearing Ms. Mather speak about the legislative session, BH has a long way to go before completing the budget.  There are big variables that BH needs clarification on such as the proposed Medicaid cuts and the additional money that is coming from the federal government for the LIP dollars that went from $600 million to $1.5 million and how it is going to be retained.  
· BH is targeting at the end of June to have a Budget Workshop with the Commissioners to go over what the preliminary plan is for fiscal year 2018.

GOVERNMENTAL UPDATE:  Ms. Charlotte Mather gave her report at the March meeting.
GENERAL COUNSEL REPORT- Lynn Barrett  
Ms. Barrett reported that they hired two new lawyers so they are one (1) shy of being fully staffed based on the original projections.  

The first attorney is Tracy Bruns who comes to BH from the University of Miami Law School.  She most recently was the sole counsel in a very large physician practice doing everything from healthcare regulatory, to employment.  Tracy joins BH as Assistant General Counsel.  

The second attorney is Cathy Lebeau who has years of experience in healthcare.  She has been practicing at some of the most well-known law firms in South Florida practicing healthcare regulatory and transactional work.  Most recently, she has been at Davita and prior to that, the Shriners.  Ms. Lebeau has a wealth of experience and joins BH as Senior Associate General Counsel.    
Ms. Barrett stated that Ms. Bruns and Ms. Lebeau have been with BH for about three (3) weeks.

Ms. Barrett informed the Board that they have shifted around some of the roles and responsibilities in the Legal Department.  New assignments will be given to the attorneys.  They will be assigned to specific hospitals which will allow them to visit the hospitals more frequently, giving them the opportunity to respond to questions quickly.
In addition, Ms. Barrett advised the Board that Legal, jointly with the Compliance team, conducted a 2.5 hour in-service on Stark and Kick-back laws.  It was an advanced level seminar because a lot of the basic training was done about a year ago.   There were a lot of hypotheticals, a lot of real-world examples from an attorney who had been with the Office of Inspector General for 8 years, and a Department of Justice attorney who had vast experience particularly on the criminal and kick-back side.  There were about 85 participants in attendance and the feedback was positive.   Some employees were unable to attend so they are working with Mr. Fusco to schedule a makeup with those two attorneys.

BROWARD HEALTH FOUNDATION REPORT – Traci Shur
Ms. Shur reported on the following:

The Foundation is only 5 weeks away from the Broward Health Ball and already has $462,000 committed and 540 guests confirmed to attend. Jawan Strader from Channel 6 news will be the Master of Ceremonies. Invitations will be sent out shortly. 

The Foundation’s two (2) week employee giving campaign was completed last week and they are hopeful that all goals will be met. 

At their recent Foundation Board meeting, they approved the following two (2) programs that will be funded through the Foundation’s MD Smith Endowment next year: transportation for patients receiving cancer treatment at the Noreen Salah Burpee Adult Infusion Center at Broward Health Medical Center and funding for the uncompensated care for 300 women and children with HIV/Aids at Children’s Diagnostic and Treatment Center.

This last month they funded the following projects with donated funds: BHIP - new chairs in various areas; renovated the 6th floor Behavioral Health Unit; funded implants for breast cancer patients; BHMC - purchased a new EKG machine; iPads utilized for video interpreting for patients and families unable to communicate in English; purchased five (5) touchscreen video devices for sign language interpretation; paid the balance of hospital charges after insurance for the Fort Lauderdale airport shooting victims; and BHN- funded all the Nurses’ Week activities. 

              DISCUSSION AGENDA
6. Request acceptance of the Interim Financial Statement for March 2017.

Mr. Wallace reported that March was a good month.

· Net loss from operations of $10 million vs. a budgeted net loss of $10.1 million; total operating revenue is $96.8 million vs. a budget of $99.4 million; BH beat its target by $2.4 million. 

· BH did not beat budget in terms of its operating expenses. Operating expenses were $102.3 million vs. a budget of $100.1 million – exceeded total by $2.2 million; salaries and benefits were $58.2 million vs. a budget of $58.3 million—BH had some big negative variances in some regions and some positive variance in others; Supply line was well in excess of budget—BH fell short by $2.7 million. 

· Investment Income was $800,000 in excess of budget; continued good trends.

· Interest expense was in excess of budget by $400,000; other non-operating revenues and expenses including some miscellaneous items especially Medicaid County funding and net donations were short of budget by $500,000.  

· BH’s bottom line gain or loss was $1.5 million so it was even in relationship to budget. 
On a year to date basis, BH is performing better than last year.
· Loss from operations was $113.6 million vs. a budget of $99.6—for the same period last year BH was at $116 million –BH is ahead of last year by $2.3 million.
· Year to date investment income is $38.1 million vs. a budget of $9 million - $29 million in excess of budget and $59 million ahead of last year.  
· Interest expense is $1.6 million over budget; donations and net county funding is worse than budget by $4.4 million.
· Overall, BH’s bottom line is at a $15.6 million gain for the year against a budget of $6.5 million—ahead by $9.1 million and $58 million ahead of last year.
· Volumes were very good—compensated admissions ahead of budget by 9%; admissions ahead of budget by 7%; patient days ahead of budget by 9%; short- stay cases were ahead by 10%; births were down by 7% - down 5% YTD; Surgeries were strong, beating budget by 8% - BH was ahead of budget both on the inpatient and outpatient side; compensated ED visits were 1% over budget and the uncompensated was 19% below budget; total ED visits were 4% under budget and 7% under last year; outpatient medical center visits were ahead of budget; physician practices and Home Health and Hospice were below budget; Urgent Care was ahead of budget by 5%.
· Mr. Wallace reviewed the Operating Results and Statistical Overview by entities in detail for each region.
· Days’ cash on hand is 186.1; in March of 2016 it was 192.9.  A lot of that decrease has to do with BH’s very ambitious capital plans that are being funded through operations; days in AR 51.2; Cash collected was strong - $85 million.
· Mr. Wallace reviewed the Cash Flow Statement—Change in Cash & Investments is $14, 962,519.
· Mr. Wallace discussed the Community Benefit Summary in detail. BH has income of $154.8 million leaving a net excess of expense over revenue at $79.8 million.
· BH received all of its LIP dollars at the end of March but BH is still waiting for a large amount of DSH dollars from the state that should be coming in the next week or two.
Commissioner Wellins asked when the construction projects that are currently going on and affecting BH’s cash flow, what the timeline is before the major renovations are done. Mr. Wallace stated that BHCS is $64 million and is scheduled to be completed June 2018; BHN is substantially done and should be completely finished by the end of this summer; BHMC Children’s Hospital Project is being done in phases and should be completed by early 2019.  Mr. Wallace stated that these are being paid out of reserves for this year by $41 million.

Commissioner Wellins asked if the numbers will start to look better if operations improve and when the cash flow requirements of the construction projects start to subside.  Mr. Wallace replied correct.
It was moved by Commissioner Capasso, seconded by Commissioner Robison:

That the board of commissioners accept the interim financial statement for march 2017.

Motion carried unanimously.

7.   Request approval for the Board of Commissioners of the North Broward Hospital District, in accordance with Section 24 (4) of the Charter, to waive the bidding requirement due to Standardization and authorize the Interim President/CEO to renew the service agreement with Stryker Products for the service and maintenance of Stryker Power Tools and Neptune Products in the amount of $122,366,76 for the Department of Surgical Services in accordance with Resolution No. 17-04-19-1
Mark Sprada presented Item 7. He reported that this is a budgeted item and is standardized throughout the system.  BH uses Stryker tools in various types of orthopedic surgeries.  Because BH has a high volume program, it has a service agreement to keep the complex instrumentation in working order.  This is a service agreement and it went through the Procurement Steering Committee process.  The cost is $122, 366.76.   After reading Resolution 17-04-19-1,
it was moved by commissioner Capasso, seconded by commissioner wellins:

that the board of commissioners approve the waiving of the bidding requirement in accordance with section 24-(4) of the charter, due to standardization and authorize the Interim President/CEO to renew the service agreement with Stryker Products for the service and maintenance of Stryker Power Tools and Neptune Products in the amount of $122,366.76 for the Department of Surgical Services in accordance with Resolution No. 17-04-19-1.

motion carried unanimously.

8. Approval of the Professional and Management Services Agreement between Broward Health and Special Care Providers of Broward, Inc.
Mr. Robert Bugg presented Item 8.    BH North is requesting approval of the agreement to provide care for the catastrophically ill, ventilator and otherwise medically compromised patients at BH North.  The terms are for two (2) years and there is a 180 day no cause termination.  The FMV review was done by PYA.
Commissioner Wellins noted that the exhibit read 3 years.  He was informed that it has been revised.
It was moved by Commissioner wellins, seconded by Commissioner Capasso:

that the board of commissioners approve the professional and management services agreement between broward health and special care providers of broward, inc., as presented.
motion carried unanimously.

9.  Approval of the Pediatric Professional and Administrative Service Agreement between Broward Health and EmCare, Inc., and Phoenix Pediatrics of Broward, LLC.
Dr. Westphal presented Item 9.  He reported that the contract would be effective May 1, 2017 for the purpose of providing pediatric hospitalist services at BHCS and BHMC.  EmCare provides practice management and helps manage over 1,000 emergency medicine, hospital medicine including pediatric, surgical, anesthesiology and radiology services.  Phoenix Physicians include a combination of pediatric hospitalists, onsite clinical services, unrestricted call coverage services, pediatric hospitalist medical director services and pediatric medicine education and associate services.  The terms of the agreement are: Clinical Services - BHCS will be allocated three (3) FTEs; BHMC 12 FTEs; the administrative services will include Medical Director of Pediatrics; Program Director of Pediatrics Medical Education; the associate program of Pediatric Medical Education.  The term is for two (2) years with two (2) year renewal options.  Compensation is consistent with FMV and the FMV and Commercial Reasonableness opinion was provided by PYA.  
Commissioner Capasso asked if this was a new contract or renewal.  Dr. Westphal advised it was a renewal.
it was moved by Commissioner Wellins, seconded by Commissioner Robison:

that the board of commissioners approve the Pediatric Professional and Administrative Service Agreement between Broward Health and EmCare, Inc., and Phoenix Pediatrics of Broward, LLC.

motion carried unanimously.

COMMENTS BY COMMISSIONERS
Commissioner Ure apologized to his fellow Commissioners and anyone else for any lack of civility that he may have shown.  He feels that over the year and half he has done a pretty good job at controlling himself but today was not his best day.

NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING The next regularly scheduled Board of Commissioners’ meeting will be held on May 31, 2017 at 4:00 p.m. in Broward Health Corporate Office, Spectrum Site, 1700 NW 49 Street, Suite 150, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Meeting adjourned at 7:40 p.m.







 Respectfully submitted,








Commissioner Linda Robison Esq.







Secretary/Treasurer

By: Maryanne Wing
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